HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC)
Steering Committee

Thursday, October 28, 2010

3:00-5:00 PM

25 Van Ness Avenue, 330A

San Francisco

Action Minutes

      Members Present:  Ben Hayes, Joe Ramirez-Forcier, Frank Strona, Tee Tagor, Tonya              
Williams 


Members Absent:  Grant Colfax (HPS), Isela Gonzalez, Gabriel Galindo, Marshon Smith


Staff Present:   Vincent Fuqua (HPS), Eileen Loughran, Tracey Packer (HPS)


Harder & Co.:  Kym Dorman, Samuel Roland (note taker)


Process Evaluation:  Richard Vezina

1. Welcome, Introductions, Announcements, Agenda Changes
Ben Hayes, co-chair, called the meeting to order at 3:00 p.m. Members introduced themselves and made some announcements. Frank announced that there will be a press release soon about a new STD iphone application.  Grant is not present due to work travel.  
2. General Public Comment

None.

3. Member Response to Public Comment

None.

4. Committee Business

Review and Approval of 9/23/2010 minutes


Ben asked if there were any objections to approving the September 23 minutes.  No 
objections were heard. The Sept 23 minutes were unanimously approved.

5. Review of October 14 HPPC Meeting

Process Evaluation
Richard Vezina, process evaluator, announced that the last HPPC meeting continued to receive high ratings.  One main comment was that it was a very dense meeting. A general theme was that the discussion was “lengthy, long, and tedious;” and a second set of responses reflected the feeling that the discussion was “informative, thorough and engaging.” This suggests that the committee is really attending to business at hand.  The statements that “the presentations were clear and engaging” and that “the members made important decisions” received the lowest marks.  

There was a lot of background history and context provided about the Bylaw presentation and this was appreciated. It was suggested that more time in the beginning of presentations be taken to provide history and context.  Concerns were expressed about the mandate of the CEEC committee, the format of the presentation, and whether the committee had enough guidance. One comment that was not made in the meeting but was expressed on the evaluations was, “With all the attention paid to various subgroups and minorities, is the population of gay white men being ignored?”  Continued vigilance is needed to ensure inclusion, parity, and representation.  There is a need to address concerns in a more constructive way since some comments felt reactionary. It was suggested that the Co-Chairs need to take a more active role in stressing the value of constructive criticism.   

One Council member asked at the last meeting if it was possible to provide written information about each member and the organizations they represent. A member suggested that the Membership Committee may want to put together a way for members to spend time in small groups to get to know one another more deeply and to ask about their experience with death and with HIV.  Also the Membership Profile can be updated to more accurately reflect the membership. 
Richard concluded that the HPPC is a very functional group.  There is always an issue with a small number of vocal dissenters who need to be heard but also balanced with the quiet majority of the members who are in agreement with the process and the motions.  One member of the group agreed that the council has a lot of strengths.  The same member emphasized that building trust is important, and is an ongoing challenge for the council but is necessary to constructively engage in conflict.
Follow-Up for HPPC Meeting
Steering members suggested that POI should discuss how to follow-up on CVL and for CEEC to address best practices for approaching new research.  The committee also discussed including a process at HPPC meetings whereby members can share their thoughts/experiences on a particular topic, thereby building understanding and knowledge of what members bring to the table.  This may allow for a greater representation of feelings and ideas, and contribute to trust building.  The Membership Committee will consider an exercise for members to get to know each other better.  
Frank made the point that it is crucial for the Council Co-Chairs to inform members that there are more constructive ways of expressing feelings.  He also suggested that it may be valuable to create another box for venting on the evaluation form with the comments brought to Steering Committee.  This would enable persons who are having really difficult feelings to express them in the moment even if they are not yet ready to constructively address specific persons.
6. Co-Chairs/Steering Committee Business

9/23 Steering Committee Process Evaluation Overview.
Several members expressed sadness around Ben’s resignation.  In general most felt that the meeting was informative. Comments around the CEEC included that better guidance and support might have resulted in more being accomplished by the committee.  
Federal, State, City updates 
· Regarding Federal Updates, San Francisco is very much in line with the National strategy.  Grant, Tracey, Dara, and Israel will attend the Enhanced Comprehensive HIV Prevention Plan (ECHHP) meeting on November 8-10.  The Program Collaboration and Service Integration (PCSI) grant will allow to collaborate with substance use, viral hepatitis, HIV, STDs co-incidence and how best to ensure treatment for the whole person. 
· There are no new state updates at this time.

· As of January 2, 2011, the new department head will be Barbara Garcia.  She and Mitch are working hard to ensure a smooth transition.  She is not an MD so a Public Health Officer would need to be appointed.  Frank suggested that the committee invite Barbara Garcia to a Council Meeting to introduce herself and greet the Council members.
Committee Updates (Written Report)
Ben explained that the written report was sent out in advance to members. There is not a copy in the packet.

At-Large Steering Member Update

Frank stated that he has received calls regarding comments made at the Council meeting, but he hasn’t had an opportunity to follow-up yet. He added that there is concern about representation of older/senior gay Council members. 

Tracey pointed out that alienation and isolation is common in older folks with HIV, as well as feeling disrespected by the community.  MSM with HIV are growing older. 

It was pointed out that more alternates are needed to have more members as backup.  There will be 6 new members and 5 alternates.

Attendance update

Eileen reported that 6 people received letters because they had 3-6 absences from council and/or committee meetings.

7. Approve 2011 Scope of Work 

Eileen explained that this document had been sent out to Steering last week for review. Members also have a copy in their meeting packet.

Eileen and Tracey reported that the HPPC is proposing one new committee.  The recommendations for this new committee came from discussions from the New Directions workgroup and by addressing the goals and objectives in the evaluation chapter of the Plan.   The committee unanimously approved the 2011 Scope of Work for committees. 

Tonya and Tee will present the 2011 Scope of Work at the November 4 HPPC meeting.

8.  Review November 4 Council Agenda
The committee reviewed the November 4 Council Agenda.  
· Election of an HPPC Community Co-Chair. The committee reviewed the PowerPoint presentation and suggested some slight edits.  Eileen added that she included a slide about special elections to provide some context for when a new Co-chair finishes out a former Co-chair’s term.
· National HIV/AIDS Strategy Update. Israel, Dara, and Isela will be providing an update on the implementation of the National HIV/AIDS Strategy in San Francisco.  The overarching comprehensive strategy and the new grants received from the CDC including the ECHHP and PCSI will be presented.  There was concern with some of the language (“Multiple sex partners” is term which implies judgment. Can a different word be used?).  One of the presenters stated that the words used match the language in the National HIV/AIDS Strategy.    Israel reminded us that the language is pulled directly from the Plan to see where we are aligned.  Tracey reported that the National Strategy and Implementation is available on the website. The committee was reminded this presentation will be the first of multiple presentations.  

· The November 4 agenda was unanimously approved.
9.  Closure, Summary, & Evaluation
Ben reminded the group to complete the online process evaluation.

10.  Adjournment

Meeting was adjourned at 4:55 p.m.
Minutes prepared by Samuel Roland and reviewed by Kym Dorman, Eileen Loughran, and Vincent Fuqua.
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